Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Port Administration 

THIRD MEETING
Mr. Alfonso Rodríguez, delegate of Panama and Chair of the Subcommittee, reported on the activities carried out during the year. He asked the representatives of the member countries responsible for the various topics to proceed with their reports (document CECIP/doc.5/01). These are as follows:
a. Privatizations and port reforms 
The delegate of Argentina, Mr. Jorge Abramian, presented the results of the study on this topic (document CECIP/doc.23/01), which covers the legislation in force in the member countries; concession and privatization processes; public and private participation; port authority labor issues; automation and marketing; as well as historical reference material on the previous decade, the current situation, and trends for the short-term in this area. He mentioned that the information for the study was gleaned from replies to the questionnaire distributed to all the member countries. In the results, he said that 74% of the member countries have been engaged in a process of port reforms and modernization since 1990, and that 15% are currently in a phase of fine-tuning these processes. He said that there are countries that have not answered the survey, and, therefore, he urged compliance with the request that they do so, in order to complete and enhance the study.
b. Ports for cruise ships 
The delegate of the Dominican Republic, Captain Salvador Montás, submitted a report on the preparation of the operating procedures manual for cruise ships in ports and presented the respective document (document CECIP/doc.11/01). He said that it had been prepared by collecting relevant information from various sources and it covers matters connected with administrative and operating procedures for merchant and cruise ships in ports, as well as different types of port indicators. He stressed that the document takes up recommendations contained in various international agreements on maritime and port activities, together with the recent safety standards that the U.S. Department of Transport is advocating following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001.
c. Port Statistics 
The delegate of Mexico, Mr. Francisco Pastrana, informed that port statistics have been updated to 2000 only for the nine countries that sent their respective information on the form designed for that purpose. He mentioned that not all the countries had sent standardized information and that others do not use the designed form, which makes it difficult to obtain reliable statistics. He drew attention to the work done ECLAC in this area, saying that both sources are compatible and it would be advisable to merge their respective databases. Furthermore, he explained that in the Subcommittee Plan for 2002, it has been deemed prudent to progress further with this matter with a view to clarifying certain concepts and definitions, in order to help obtain adequate information in a timely manner.
Mr. Gabriel Pérez, representative of ECLAC, said that the information they have and the design of the maritime profile are limited to the ports of Latin America and the Caribbean and that it would be advisable to have information on the ports of the United States and Canada. He mentioned the need to have an electronic form to collect the information, which would make it possible to input data in real time. He offered the cooperation of ECLAC to improve the databases and design the form, which was welcomed by the Committee.
d. Port tariffs and financing 
The delegate of Mexico, Mr. Francisco Pastrana, reported that collection had begun of the various tariff models used by the different ports in the hemisphere. He said that for that purpose a form was designed and sent to all the member countries, but that so far replies had only been received from Canada, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Mexico, Peru, Uruguay, and Venezuela. He urged the other countries to send their information as soon as possible. He mentioned the different methods, on which port tariffs are based, saying that tariffs could be charged for the use of port infrastructure or through other forms of regulation. He also referred to the royalties that port concessionaires are required to pay for the use of infrastructure, for which there are also different sources and parameters. He said that these findings will be included in the final report of the above-mentioned study.
e. Port facilitation 
The delegate of Uruguay, Dr. Mario Montemurro, said that a series of problems have been detected in port-customs relations, which have been included in the report submitted to the Secretariat. He asked that special attention be accorded to the search for solutions to these problems in concert with customs authorities.
The delegate of Brazil, Mr. Joâo Dentice, said that in his country a special effort had been implemented in this area, in which emphasis was placed on the development of e-commerce and the use of EDI. He said that in that regard a presentation had been which will be given at the second meeting of the TAG on Port Operations.
The delegate of Venezuela, Mr. Julio Peña, informed that the recently enacted, new General Law on Ports has addressed the issue of port facilitation, broadens the powers of the Facilitation Committees, and makes way for the participation of port users in those committees. The new law also contains standards to harmonize procedures and use of information. Finally, he mentioned the Customs-Port Project which the Andean Community of Nations is implementing and the need for the CIP to monitor this area.
f. Study of waterways 

· Paraná-Paraguay Waterway 

The delegate of Argentina, Mr. Jorge Abramian, reported on progress made in this area over the past year. He provided statistics on ship traffic and freight movement. He also describe the new modes of transport that are in use used on each section of this waterway, saying that 500-ton barges are used on the Corumbá-Cáceres section; 1,500-ton barges on the Asunción-Santa Fé; and, deep draught vessels with greater capacity than the above modalities operate on the Santa Fé-Nueva Palmira section.
· Orinoco-Amazon Waterway 
The delegate of Venezuela, Mr. Julio Peña presented the evaluation of this waterway, highlighting the valuable support received from his government, which has placed an emphasis on multimodal transport development. He described the route along the Apure-Orinoco, which is navigable for 630 kilometers, as well as the Orinoco-Río Negro section, which is navigable for 330 kilometers and has a 12-meter draught. Further, he mentioned that all the interconnection works are underway and there construction has already been tendered out. He said that there is up-to-date information on this waterway on the Internet (www.dgta.gov.ve).
a. Use of the coastline 
The delegate of Venezuela, Mr. Julio Peña highlighted the progress made by his country in this respect, saying that that progress had been incorporated in the new provisions that had been brought into effect in his country. He mentioned that the main areas of progress had to do with the concepts of the territorial space and geographical space where the coast and riverbanks join the land and the marine environments; including island territories and aquatic areas. He said that these provisions provide for a plan for the integral management of coastal areas, conceived as a multidisciplinary process, and outline the responsibilities of the different actors involved. Finally, he mentioned the creation under the Ministry of Infrastructure of a technical unit for coastal areas, which will create an organization plan for coastal areas, which will serve as a planning instrument for coastal development in his country.
b. Quality control 
The delegate of Mexico, Mr. Francisco Pastrana, made a presentation of the progress made at several Mexican ports in this area. He referred to the project on the design of a uniform quality model being implemented jointly with Puertos del Estado of Spain, based on the Spanish model (EFQM), and that the latter serves as a template for the creation of the quality control scheme for the ports of the Americas. The delegate of Puertos del Estado of Spain, Carlos Ibarz, praised the efforts of the delegation of Mexico and said that this work should conclude soon and required more collaboration from the member countries. Finally, he suggested the creation of a working group that might be able to conduct its activities over the Internet.
c. Dredging 
The delegate of Venezuela, Mr. Julio Peña, proceeded to provide an account of progress in this area. He said that as part of the study a survey had been prepared and distributed to the member countries, but that not all had replied to it. Based on this survey he outlined the current situation in the seven countries that have sent their information: Brazil, Colombia, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, Uruguay, and Venezuela. He stressed how important it was to complete the study with the background data and information of the other countries, for which reason he urged the delegates to reply to the above-mentioned surveys so as to be able to disseminate the results and final conclusions of the study.
j. Trade corridors
The Secretariat informed that in accordance with Executive Board resolution CECIP/RES.8 (II-00), it joined the Advisory Committee of the Research and Training Program for Trade Corridor Development (PROCORREDOR) of the OAS Unit for Sustainable Development and Environment (USDE). The Secretariat also took part in the First Hemispheric Conference on Vulnerability Reduction of Trade Corridors to Natural Hazards, organized by the USDE and the Secretariat of Environment of Mendoza Province, Argentina (March 2001). On that occasion it also met with the Advisory Committee of PROCORREDOR in order to study, evaluate and propose solutions to problems associated with trade corridors in the Americas. He also said that the USDE and the CIP have held several meetings in Washington, D.C., with a view to harmonizing joint activities. An upshot of these activities is the training course on "Use of information on natural hazards in the design and evaluation of port infrastructure investment projects," which will be held in Central America in 2002 in cooperation with COCATRAM. Finally, the Secretariat reported that the CIP is determined to continue to strengthen cooperation with the PROCORREDOR program.
